
VILLAGE OF HODGKINS

FINANCE COMMITTEE
May 13, 2014
Meeting called to order:
6:01 P.M.

Those present:
Vicky Moxley, Chairman
Donald Cuttill, Member

Paul Struve, Member
Philip Kringlie, Member

Also Present:
Noel Cummings, President

Claude Sexton, Clerk
Larry Rice, Trustee

Hugh Rhodes, Trustee

Melody Salerno, Comptroller

Timothy Callahan, Attorney

Mrs. Moxley opens the meeting with a discussion regarding the employee benefit package as it relates to health insurance and the 2014 Insurance Renewal.  Representatives were there from our carrier to explain the options and to answer any questions.
The grandfathered plan has been able to keep the benefit high and the deductibles low and the co-pays low.  Each year we receive a packet showing options for deductibles, medication rates and co-pays.

The blue cross was negotiated down from ~13% the much lower amount on the sheet.
There are two plan designs.  The grandfathered plan and the non-grandfathered plan.  The differences in the plans are quite subtle with only a 2% difference in premiums.  It is now an issue of differences of the two plans.

If the Village is comfortable with the grandfathered plan, which is no longer offered, then we can keep the current plan.  If the Village opts for the non-grandfathered plan then we cannot go back to the grandfathered plan.

There is the option of having both plans available as long as at least one employee chooses one plan and the rest can have another plan if they choose.

There have been some increase in services for the non-grandfathered plan and the aggregate deductible is $500 for each member of the family or a maximum of $1,500.

Mr. Cummings states the current plan has been good for all our employees for the past seven years.

Ms Sauter asked if the employees pay for their insurance.  Mrs. Moxley states that the Village employees do not pay for their insurance and the Village Trustees in general do not carry the insurance.

After a lengthy explanation of the two plans the consensus of the Finance Committee is to keep the grandfathered plan for now, until it is determined that the non-grandfathered plan is a better plan and allow the non-grandfathered plan to be chosen by any employee after a side-by-side comparison is done.  The Board members who are non-members of the Finance Committee members were also polled.  Mr. Rice, Mr. Rhodes and Mr. Cummings also agreed with the recommendation of the Finance Committee.

In other discussion the compensation of Elected Officials is to be discussed.  Mrs. Moxley turned this discussion over to Mayor Cummings.
Mr. Cummings states he does not know how to start the discussion.

Mr. Kringlie states that there are some who feel that there are inflated compensation rates for elected officials.  After looking at current studies it is hard to justify the current salaries for our elected officials who are less than part-time employees.  That is where the discussion started.  Mr. Kringlie states that he has spoken with several people on the Board about the compensation.  Mr. Kringlie feel the Board members are overpaid.

Mr. Cummings asked if there were any recommendations and how do we go about changing it.

Mr. Kringlie states that his issue with the current salaries are based upon the salaries that took effect in 2010, the Board members are subject to different levels of pay base pay; for trustees it is $12,000 per year.  A big factor is the committee chairman compensation that were put in place four years ago.  It bases the committee chairman salaries upon 1st term, 2nd term, and 3rd or more term Trustees, which Mr. Kringlie thinks is pretty extreme, especially with the comparisons of other municipalities close by.

Mr. Cummings states that the base pay is $12,000 per year.  Then they are assigned to two committees and they get paid for each committee.

Mr. Kringlie states that if you are a first term Trustee compensation is $16,800 annually.  That is $12,000 plus $200 per committee per month.  A second term Trustee that is increased to $400 per committee per month, which raises the salary to $21,600 annually.  A third term or more Trustee, by Ordinance you get $700 per committee, which raises the salary to $28,800.  In addition to those salaries, all the elected official are eligible to participate in the IMRF (Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund) pension system which Mr. Kringlie also has a problem with.  Mr. Kringlie feels that all the levels for Trustees are too high to which Mr. Rhodes states that he agrees with him.

Mrs. Moxley states that she finds these are very faulty and very inconsistent it did not show accurate amount it was not showing when these were documented and salary rates for Trustees, for Mayors and Village Administrators.  Therefore, today Mrs. Moxley went to the website for the different Villages and pulled up their budgets so that comparisons could be made on different salaries.
One of the reasons we decided to get compensated for the salaries that we are compensated for, is that we don't have Village Administrators, we don't have Village Managers, we don't have Administrative Secretaries, we don't have Finance Administrators, we don't have Planners, we don't have Community Development Managers.  When you look at the salaries that those people are making, that our Board members are doing the job of these people. $172,000 per year, $167,000 per year, $113,000 per year, etc. it's all over the board. The Committee members have a lot of work.  There is a lot of meeting and the Trustees are the ones that have done the things for this Village to make the Village what it is.  So, Mrs. Moxley states she is not ashamed for what she does for this Village.  If we had Village Administrators, we would not need Trustees.
Mr. Rhodes states that when he got elected he did not have a degree in Village Administration.

Mr. Kringlie says he understands what Mrs. Moxley is basing her statement on and he also understands that the jobs are full-time positions.  On the survey here he is really surprised that the Illinois Municipal League has a hard time keeping up with elected officials salaries.  It amazes him that they just don't want to tell what officials make.  These are all full-time employees and from what he can tell they are not elected, but full-time employees.

Mrs. Moxley states that in addition to their salaries they are subject to benefits, they are subject to vacation and pensions.  Therefore, what we see is not their full salary plus benefits.
Mr. Kringlie states he thought we all had the survey, Rose conducted a survey for us in addition to the West Central Municipal Conference.  The survey that we got was from Willowbrook, Bedford Park, Summit, Stickney, Burbank and Justice.  There were more who did not respond.  We are sometime two and three times higher than the surrounding area.  And they still have administrators and stuff like that.  I understand the argument of absorbing the Administrators pay.  The Board of Trustees pay as it is right now is $148,000 per year.  There is a need for Trustees for the community voice, and he is not advocating a Village Manager, but there is some significant differences in salaries for elected officials, salaries and benefits.  At a time when property taxes are doubling and water bills and elected officials salaries too.  And I am not condemning anybody, I'm just saying that I think these positions are overpaid. etc.
Mr. Kringlie states that we allow our elected officials participate in IMRF pension, which means that part of our pay goes into the IMRF and the Village pays into IMRF for that individual.  He states that he is not here to condemn bet we are high across the board, not just for Trustees.  The Mayor's position and the Clerk's position included.
Mr. Cummings states that he is the one that set the tone for the compensation.  The tiered set-up for the committees and those that chair the committees.  We have worked together all these years and that is how we accomplished what we have today.  And wants to do what is right for everybody down the road and he would like for us to come up with idea what we want.  Mr. Cummings invited everyone in the audience to submit opinions as to what we should do.

Mrs. Gardner asked that elected officials are allowed to participate in IMRF.  The law states that one must work at least fifteen hours per week.  Correct? (600 hours per year=11.5 hours per week).  Mrs. Gardner asked if there were any record of how many hours each elected official works.
Mr. Lopez asked about 2010 changing the pay for Trustee from $4,800 to $12,000.  And for Village Clerk from $12,000 to $36,000 how was this determined at that time?

Mr. Struve recalls that a study was done with the numbers and at least 180 days before the election an ordinance was passed and published.

Mr. Kringlie that he thinks they credited the long-term success in the Village Manager's arena and he thinks this the reason.

Mr. Struve states that if you look at the communities that have a Village Manager, the Village Manage does a specific kind of job.  It is a different form of government than we have right now.  It pretty much takes away the thought process that the Trustees are doing right now to do the job and to leave it to one man.  That works well in a form of government where you have an established kind of community that is a bedroom style community where people do not want anything to really change.  We have gone through legislative times to establish the shopping center, the growth in the industrial area.  Those things could not have been accomplished nearly as well unless we took the initiative and did them ourselves and made the decisions we were intimately involved with so we understood what was going on.
Mr. Struve believes the Board of Trustees have taken chances over the past few years that other forms of government would not have taken, i.e. Village Manager.

Ms Sauter asked if there is a figure that Mr. Kringlie wants to drop it down to.

Mr. Kringlie feels that the obvious elimination is the Committee Chairman's salary.  That got really out of whack from the start.  I don't think we should get extra pay for us to chair a committee, it's part of being an elected trustee.  That generated more money than the base level Trustee.  To keep the base level of $12,000 may be kind of high itself.  Especially when you look at some of the other comparisons.  Not that we should compare ourselves to other communities, but this town has come a long way and can be proud of our accomplishments.  I don't know if $12,000 is too high or not it might be.  But, the ultimate response is to eliminate the committee chairman compensation.

Mrs. Katsmeric states that she attends all of the meeting and she sees the really good job that the Trustees and Mayor do.
Mr. Struve states that the thought process is that the only real thing that decides our qualifications for office is whether or not we are elected.  This is the base level.

Mr. Cummings suggests that at the next election candidates vying for Trustee should declare they are running for free.  And that nobody gets paid.

Mr. Callahan states that compensation is fixed at least 180 days before the term begins.  Once the individual is in his term you cannot diminish nor increase that salary or compensation for that elected official until he/she is re-elected and the term begins.  And it has to be 180 days previous to that that the ordinance has been changed.
Mrs. Gardner feels that everyone on the Board should make the same amount of money.  If you think that you cannot do the job for this amount of money, then you are not the right person for this position.

Mrs. Azzarello states that the board is clearly overpaid according to what other villages get paid.  She also states that you should not get extra pay for sitting on a committee.  If you are thinking of cutting insurance coverage, how can you do that when you salaries are accelerated to the extreme.
Mrs. Moxley states that we are not entertaining cutting insurance coverage.  Mrs. Moxley states that the employees get reimbursed for their deductable amount, so how does that indicate we are going to cut benefits.  Employees do not pay for any of their insurance or even part of their insurance we are not sending them out to the exchanges to get their own insurance.  I want to make sure that everyone knows that their insurance is triple what mine costs at work, and I work for a hospital.  there is not a member of this Board that would say let's look at our salaries and see what we are doing.  We take very good care of the Village, we take care of reimbursing the Village portion of the property tax, and we are dedicated to making sure the Village has what it has, and we have the best Village.
When people say we look at other town for salary comparisons maybe, but we judge our people for their value.

Mr. Struve states that we have a fiduciary responsibility.  If you look at some of the things we have just done shows that we have been pretty frugal with the things we have done.  Being frugal and making sure compensation is proper for all our employees as we went along.  We just increased the police pension.  The Police pension has its own taxing ability, it is a separate indicator that is collected by the county.  Above and beyond that, the Board decided to add another $880,000 to bring them closer to higher level of total payment and this is to be done out of our regular budget.  We have made sure that we have done things, when you look at our salaries you could make the argument that those salaries, if we limited all our employee's salaries and the benefits to the employees, you could make the argument that maybe we are a little heavy; but we haven't.  In fact, we have put another $880,000.  We have given back the Village portion of the taxes (the only part we can control) none of this is coming out of your property taxes because you are getting that reimbursed.  So, from that point I want to make that understood.  We have been very consistent with taking care of our employees.  The survey Mrs. Moxley got back today shows that in the Village of LaGrange all the different positions would add up to maybe $800,000 per year  (actually, $822,448) that they have in professional that they are using in their community, basically a bedroom community.  If you add all the Trustees salaries it comes to $148,000.  We have not done this one thing at the expense of the other.
There was five more minutes of discussion, which was a repeat of what had been said over the past hour.
Adjourned:    7:15 P.M.

__________________________

Claude Sexton, Clerk


